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My recollections of the early years of Fraser National Park is due to the encouragement and advice of Sandra 

Cumming and David Hibbert. Also, the encouragement, advice and kind assistance of Geoff Edwards, and, in 

particular, the memory prompts and review by Graeme Foster. 

 

Ron Turner, September 2011 

 

 

*   *   *   *   *   *   *  

 

The sound of rifle fire cracking across the valley greeted me as I stepped from my car at Haines 

Saddle.  October 1 was my first day as a full time ranger at Fraser National Park, a recently gazetted 

area now totalling 7749 acres. I certainly did not appreciate ï that day in 1962 - how problems 

associated with shooting were both ongoing and widespread. This was to continue for many years 

both by day and night and eventually affected my family and myself fifteen years later. The badly 

degraded former farmland with national park status which now confronted me could not begin to 

compare with the pristine wilderness of Wilsons 

Promontory National Park where I had formerly 

worked. 

 

My wife Yvonne and I had just arrived in the 

district with our infant son Wayne moving into 

an old fibro clad timber-mill home in Lethbridge 

Street, Alexandra. While this house was a bit 

decrepit we had spent our first nine months of 

married life at Tidal River in two converted 

horse stables as used by commandos during 

WW2. We then moved to 'Blackwood', a two 

bedroom cottage nearby. 



                                                                                                                                     

4 

Some 12 months after arrival in Alexandra we moved down the road to a recently vacated farm 

house formerly owned by Mr. & Mrs Docking. Another 12 months saw us move into a brand new 

three bedroom house at the south western corner of Coller Bay, with its attached office. 

 

The move to Alexandra was a sort of 'sea change' in reverse for us.  I was 26 years old and had 

previously been working as trackman at Wilsons Promontory NP being promoted to the position of  

Assistant Ranger after five months. My original task there had been to excavate ï alone and entirely 

by hand ï the benched walking track which now allows visitors to hike around the hillside from the 

southern end of Norman Bay to Little Oberon Bay.  This was followed with some months working 

around the Tidal River village camping area leading up to and during school holidays and 

maintaining other walking tracks near Darby River. 

 

Before joining the National Parks Authority I had spent a few years on noxious animal control in 

the mountains of New Zealand's south island which included track and bridge construction.  This 

particular experience had been pivotal in changing my life towards conservation management. 

Considering the pre-existing weed and rabbit problems facing me in this new national park the New 

Zealand experience proved invaluable. Before this I had completed the trades of Turning and Fitting, 

and Toolmaking, and almost six months in the Navy as a national serviceman. 

 

My arrival and presence in the district was not greeted with enthusiasm   Many locals resented my 

presence in their 'private' hunting and drinking playground; their lifestyle was about to change. I 

was to find only one farmer adjoining the park was anything approaching friendly. Virtually all 

were hostile to the government buying far more land for the about-to-be-created Lake Eildon than 

was required and, here I was, a representative of government in an unwanted and despised national 

park. Furthermore, many of them pressed on me the anecdote that the government valuer was 

subjected by alcoholic 'inducement'  to offer far more for the land in Coller Bay than it was worth. 

The commonly accepted line was that one of the land owners had claimed his best land in the valley 

was about to be taken, leaving him with only the steeper, poorer country so why not buy the lot? It 

was claimed by many the government had paid an excessive amount and this affected their land 

valuations and rates ï hence their attitude to the park. 

 

Much later I was to read the official government debate on the 

proposal to create Fraser National Park. This was rather 

hilarious (as much government debate often is) for the Leader 

of the Opposition had a field day. He referred to Minister for 

Water Supply Wilfred Mibus 'tripping merrily' into Premier 

Bolte's office and tabling a map bestowing the premier's name 

on one of the bays. Many other then ministers and senior 

public servants also had their names featured prominently on 

the map together with a gaggle of local land owners.  

(However, the best that could be done to commemorate the 

importance of the original selector (Merlo) in what was to 

become Coller Bay was perhaps an oblique reference to an 

'Italian Gully' on the northern side of Cook Point). The park 

was named after Mr. A.J. Fraser, first chairman of the National 

Parks Authority. 

 

 

 

The original declaration of Fraser National Park in 1957 did not include vacant crown land to 

the north west. This aerial photo shows the extent of alienated land in the new park. 
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The major problem with all of this, the Leader of the Opposition went on to point out, was that the 

'official' Broadbent map of the area had already been published with all these names 'set in stone'. 

This included the boldly presented 'Fraser National Park'. The issue now was that parliament had 

not even debated the matter! So, yes, the local farming community had much to be off-side about. 

 

With the creation of the national park a Fraser National Park Committee of Management had been 

formed. This was comprised  of local people and representatives of government  departments who 

were in some way able to offer their expertise in management and operational matters. Personnel 

were (in 1962), the Forester from Taggerty (John Channon), and representatives from the State 

Rivers and Water Supply Commission (John McAuley), Soil Conservation Authority (Mac Wood), 

Country Roads Board (Bill Brake), and Fisheries and Wildlife Department (Jim Wharton) from 

Melbourne. A further person was appointed to represent the Piscatorial Council (Nicolas Cole). 

 

Representing local interests was a former Shire of Alexandra President Cr. H.E. FitzRoy, JP, a 

former Shire President) who was appointed chairman of the committee, and it was with him that I 

was to liaise most closely on park matters. Farmer and direct neighbour of the park on the south 

western side was Cr. Les Coller, also representing the Shire.  Both these men stayed on the 

committee after retiring from council. Mr. Lin Cumming, a local apiarist and businessman was 

appointed to represent conservation interests. Meetings were eventually held monthly in the office 

attached to the house at Coller Bay. 

 

 

Settling in 
 

Many and varied 'teething problems' were associated with being the first full time ranger at Fraser 

National Park. I quickly realised  that a distinct change in public 'cultural' attitudes towards this 

basically lawless area would be beneficial. However, it was not a matter of focusing my energies to 

this end. My physical presence in uniform and a 'softly, softly, slowly, slowly' attitude was called for, 

and I set about cleaning the area of rubbish, especially broken glass and discarded fishing line 

around the foreshore. 

 

As the water receded even more broken glass indicated a lot of target shooting had taken place. I 

believe a high standard of cleanliness, particularly within the new amenities blocks, was a big 

turning point in public attitudes. 

 

I initially used our private car to drive to and around 

the park but a few months later a new Land Rover 

was supplied. Soon after that a Massey Ferguson 35 

tractor and a small boat arrived in 1963. I quickly 

realised Lake Eildon was not a safe place for a small 

boat in all weathers. When the Director of National 

Parks, Len Smith, inspected the park from the water 

some 'chop' came over the small windscreen and we 

both got damp. In 1965 a new six metre boat with 

enclosed cabin arrived which enabled the committee 

to visit other areas of the park. 

 

It was pointed out to me the national park didn't extend down to the full supply level of Lake Eildon. 

The State Rivers and Water Supply Commission had retained control of a flood buffer, a strip of 

land between the park and the 'normal' full supply level of the lake. This land, comprising in total 
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1250 acres, was gazetted as the Eildon Water Reserve (EWR) and the boundary interface between 

the two areas was not a regular distance from the full supply level. While it seemed to complicate 

matters even further much of the land beneath the water within Coller Bay was also included in the 

reserve, as was some of the land under the water in the upper inlets of Bolte and Stone bays. This 

enabled  an EWR committee to control foreshore lands and other normally water-covered lands as 

the water receded. 

 

Gazettal of the Eildon Water Reserve allowed that committee to define, with boundary markers, a 

legally enforceable 5kph speed limit on boating in the western half of Coller Bay, to control and 

charge for boat launching and mooring fees, and to exclude duck hunting.  They eventually retained 

the services of the Sergeant in Charge at the Alexandra police station to handle prosecutions which 

occurred in 'their' area. In later years access to the water for a proposed private subdivision 

development within the Mountaineer Creek valley was blocked because of the existence of the 

EWR. 

 

Permanent boat moorings were allowed in the small bay at the south western head of Coller Bay, 

serviced by the old track leading to the early settlements now inundated by Lake Eildon. 

 

The National Park Authority was far from comfortable with the dual management arrangement for it 

was the major provider of staff, equipment and development money. It did its utmost to amalgamate 

the EWR into the national park, unsuccessfully. At least I felt the committee were understanding 

when I was to raise issues such as potential offenders being directed to leave either area and 

complying by merely stepping across the boundary line, or the need for a permit to transfer a 

firearm across the national park, and a separate such permit to transfer the same firearm across the 

EWR. Strictly speaking staff were not legally entitled to collect EWR fees for boat launching whilst 

at the control point in the national park; some camps even straddled the boundary line. 

 

Positive aspects of this initial 'head shaking' issue was that control of the area below the national 

park boundary had been given to the same personnel as the national park committee, and 

regulations were similar for both areas, but not entirely the same. A more complex legal matter 

related to fire control. While regulations for both areas were similar, there were differences, even in 

interpretation. The most important difference was that the national park regulations fell under the 

Forest Act; the EWR came under the Country Fire Authority Act and their regulations. An issue 

more theoretical than practical was 'who was in control of a fire on the foreshore where most public 

activities took place? 

 

The original Fraser National Park Committee of Management lost a few early appointees but, after 

my arrival, were to maintain stable membership (apart from changes to Forestry and State Rivers 

and Water Supply personnel). They were not entirely autonomous. Secretarial support (initially by 

Graeme McKenzie and later by John Counihan) and funding was provided by the National Parks 

Authority (my employer, even though I was not a public servant) who maintained a close overview 

via both the draft and later the confirmed minutes of both meetings. By contrast the Eildon Water 

Reserve Committee of Management were completely independent of the National Parks Authority. 

 

In later years more technical support was provided from head office, mainly by Technical Officer 

Geoff Edwards. On one occasion the committee made a 'mind broadening' trip to view 

developments at Tidal River within the Wilsons Promontory National Park. After Wilsons 

Promontory the next busiest national park in terms of numbers of campers, and development of 

infrastructure, was Fraser NP. 
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Despite the bureaucracy involving two sets of monthly meeting agendas and two sets of minutes 

this quaint dual arrangement had its positive side.  Revenue coming in to the Eildon Water Reserve 

committee would see an application for grants for improvements such as launching ramps, 

playgrounds, picnic areas, and barbecues to be placed on the EWR, also the clearing and burning of 

dead trees and stumps below the full supply level. Such grants were not available to the National 

Parks Authority. 

 

As the EWR had no separate secretarial support all of this work was handled by the National Parks 

Authority. All EWR revenue was officially spent in the Eildon Water Reserve; it was not lost to any 

head office or bureaucratic overheads. However, at times, the EWR committee would give grants to 

the national park for some specific project. This would often be in the form of wages or 

underwriting various development projects within the park. 

 

Permission would be sought to place national park equipment such as pumps, pipes, and the  boat 

pontoon on the Eildon Water Reserve and would be more or less automatically approved with the 

request and approval recorded in the respective set of minutes. Often there would be an urgent need 

for materials such as extra lengths of water piping as the lake receded at Devil Cove, or staffing for 

special purposes. If funds from the National Parks Authority had already been allocated for other 

purposes, or expended, the matter would be held over from the initial national park meeting and 

later approved and funded by the EWR committee in their meeting. 

 

One area of disagreement occurred in later years when burgan scrub started to spread rather 

alarmingly. The National Parks Authority, renamed as the National Parks Service in 1971, 

recognised that many farmers viewed the plant as a noxious weed with a potential to rapidly cover 

the area with a dense almost impenetrable cover. However, they finally decreed that the plant was to 

be left alone. Acceding to this direction and despite the private thoughts of the Fraser National Park 

committee the same personnel comprising the independent Eildon Water Reserve committee saw it 

as a pest and a fire risk, and spent some of their money on control within the EWR. 

 

In addition to holding a 'warrant' for the National Parks Authority, I was given an 'authority' for the 

Eildon Water Reserve and, in addition, the positions of Honorary Forest Officer and Bailiff of 

Crown Lands. These legal powers were necessary when encountering the many instances of 

shooting, fire lighting or rubbish dumping on foreshores that occurred especially in the Stone Bay 

area. In this context I would, on occasions, need to provide proof of where an offence had occurred. 

I handled this by by contacting the State Rivers for an accurate lake height. Allowing for the slope, I 

would then measure from the water's edge to determine the high water mark, then further up the 

slope to the EWR/FNP interface boundary and so determine where some incident had occurred, 

even if it was clear to me on the ground such incident had occurred within either the EWR or 

national park. 

 

This, then, was the scene when, some two years after arriving in the district, we moved into a new 3 

bedroom brick veneer home with attached office near the head of Coller Bay with Wayne and our 

new son, Neale. There was also a two bay garage and workshop where a diesel generator supplied 

electricity in the morning and at night. Our refrigerator, initially operated by kerosene, was 

converted to LP Gas. Water was collected off the roof into 2 x 5000gallon tanks with a 600 gallon 

overhead tank for pressure.   

 

The move to Coller Bay provided a sound base for future developments. It also meant that I was on 

duty virtually 24 hours a day and, if I wasn't there, Yvonne would be answering increasing numbers 

of people at the door, or telephone, and eventually the two way radio. Fee collection was becoming 

a major part of my work. 
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 Monthly meetings were held within the small office attached to our new home ensuring no build up 

of  papers or dust in the room. I had no experience of working within a committee system but this 

closer relationship allowed me to bounce ideas off various committeemen, or seek their reactions to 

various issues that arose, or background attitudes within the community. The committee  purchased 

a dozen stacking chairs, an electric urn and cups and saucers for their use during meetings. 

 

Developments at Fraser 
 

The basic network of roads within the park (as seen here in 1963) was in place when we arrived in 

1962. Some of  the original construction had been recorded photographically by committeeman Lin 

Cumming.  It was possible to access what 

became the Lakeside and Devil Cove areas, and 

the site of the first launching ramp which was to 

be located below to the lower car park at mid 

left. As traffic built up it was necessary to firstly 

widen and then seal the roads. The original 

Devil's Cove Road down into the valley east of 

Haines Saddle was still used by a few visitors. 

Its extension to Stone's hut can be seen crossing 

the ridge at centre right. However, after some 

incidents (and accidents) this old track was 

closed to the public, as was the track into 

Stone's old hut and the Perfect Cure Creek. 

 

In 1964 the Country Roads Board representative on the committee, Bill Brake, advised of a 

proposal from the Eildon Development Committee to link Eildon to Bonnie Doon via a new road 

extending the existing road around Coller Bay. The FNP committee preferred the concept for such a 

road to use the ridge along the western catchment of Coller Bay, north from Haines Saddle. After 

due investigation by the National Parks Service the ridge road was approved and constructed and 

became known as the Skyline Road. This increased the number of apprehensions for illegal 

spotlight shooting within the park, despite large national park signs at either end. At one stage a 

proposal was advanced to excise the road from the national park and fence both sides. 

 

An interesting situation developed with the proposal to build the Skyline Road. Instead of utilising a 

section of existing crown road reserve for hundreds of metres near the northern end it was decided 

to place the proposed road within the more lightly timbered national park parallel to and on the east 

of the road reserve. The rationale for this decision was to both preserve and protect a good stand of 

large red stringybark trees. Road construction left the untouched strip within the road reserve but 

fenced into a neighbouring property and I was to eventually report on the rubbing and rather rapid 

ringbarking of those trees by cattle. Requests to the manager and owner to exclude the cattle or 

move the fence proved fruitless. 

 

I believed, with temporary manpower available at the time, that I could move the relevant section of 

fence from its eastern boundary to the western side of the reserve and my proposal was approved. A 

potentially sensitive issue could be the accurate reinstatement of the fence along the western 

boundary. I recall my relief at a bend on the northern end when digging down for a new strainer 

post and seeing the steadily diminishing taper of an old survey peg not obvious above the ground. 

All I had for precise relocation was a hand held compass, measuring tape and a property plan. The 

fence was re-erected in its new location and left in better condition than its previous condition. 
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The Eildon Water Reserve committee discussed the possibility of extending the Devils Cove Road 

to a small deep inlet on the north side of Coller Bay. Fluctuations in the water level of the lake 

tended to create problems for the owners of many boats moored at the south-western corner of 

Coller Bay.  I was never personally comfortable with the proposal believing the road was going to 

be an awful scar on the landscape. 

 

At the next monthly meeting the matter was brought up within the FNP committee which, in turn, 

presented a proposal to the National Parks Service. The road was constructed during the winter 

(1964) utilising manpower and equipment from the Forest Service at Taggerty. All moored boats 

were then moved from the south western corner of Coller Bay to the end of the new road. This was 

named Wallaby Bay. The road, constructed almost entirely on national park, was directed almost 

wholly at facilitating EWR activities. The turn-around/car park at roads end was on the national 

park and it was agreed to provide vehicular access to the water for short term parking associated 

with loading or unloading boats, but not long term parking. A toilet block was to be built here also. 

 

(The existing scar is nothing compared with that threatened by an earlier proposal to construct a two 

way road to Cook Point and encourage private development there. I sensed the National Parks 

Authority were not comfortable with that proposal and decided a greater priority was to allocate 

funding to widen and seal existing roads prior to any discussion about further extensions). 

 

Maintenance of the internal gravel roads using the tractor and grader blade was initially carried out 

by myself, and, when it was raining, by use of a shovel and wet weather clothing watching for and 

turning running water from the road surface and keeping culverts open. The condition of the gravel 

roads were a source of some pride to me. 

 

In 1965 the ring road was widened at Lakeside to provide access for camp development and 

construction of a new amenities block. At about this time also a new 4wd fire break track was 

opened to give access to Bolte Bay. This was followed soon after by the steep fire break providing 

4wd access from Italian Gully to Mountaineer Creek. Access into these outer areas of the park was 

necessary not only for fire control purposes but for work on vermin and noxious weeds, and for 

patrolling. I would often park my Land Rover well back from the water and quietly walk the areas 

on foot to the surprise of some visitors who might have only expected me to visit by water. 

 

Initial visitor contact was random and took place wherever visitors were found. As traffic built up, 

and in an effort to assume control, either Fred Radford or myself would stop vehicles at Haines 

Saddle and ask the more or less standard and formal 'Have you any cats, dogs or firearms' question. 

The committee inspected sites for a more permanent control point in 1967/68 finally settling on 

modifying the road junction at the head of Coller Bay. The road was widened here and an island 

entrance station built with connections for a two way radio and fluorescent lights powered by a 

portable generator. It was established as a public contact point for collection of fees, to answer 

queries and give directions. 

 

It was often quite comical when, in answer to the 'any cats, dogs or firearms' query a driver would 

occasionally say 'no cats, except her' and point to the female passenger, sometimes miaowing. Or, it 

would be 'no dogs, but she's (pointing to the passenger) a bitch'. Often the driver would pay the fee 

and drive off leaving us to listen to the diminishing sounds of the frequent heated debate that 

followed. There was the occasion, fortunately not repeated, when a Mr 'X' (who we knew well) 

responded to Fred Radford's query about 'cats, dogs or firearms' saying ñno cats and no dogs, but I 

have thisò taking out a (legal) pistol and pointing it at Fred's head! He was allowed entry! 
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We always knew we were in for an argument when we spotted a Queensland registered vehicle 

approaching. Drivers of these vehicles frequently refused to pay saying they didn't pay to enter 

national parks in Queensland, and would turn around and leave rather than pay the 30 cents. The 

more expensive the car the worse the situation seemed to get. On the other hand we were often to 

find that a driver with an old car filled with children seemed much more appreciative and would  

readily pay the fee. 

 

On the occasions of holidays or long weekends we would operate this small island office well into 

the night by use of a small generator. Graeme Foster was on duty on one such occasion when he 

spotted a man walking unsteadily and weaving his way down the road. The man staggered past the 

office without saying anything, disappearing again into the darkness. Next morning, the man 

reappeared and sought assistance in recovering his car which had gone over the road edge. The 

vehicle was an MG sports model with soft top and, turning over as it left the road, it appeared the 

hood had saved the driver who was able to clamber out unhurt. Remarkably, the vehicle had 

suffered little damage but became a write off as it was dragged upside down back to the sealed road 

above. Undoubtedly the driver would go on to say he 'swerved to miss a kangaroo'. 

 

Graeme also reminds me of many other incidents. Very fast cars would occasionally go past the 

checkpoint without stopping only to return moments later seeking instructions on access to Bonnie 

Doon. On one occasion, after dark, a vehicle towing a boat with an extremely high canopy 

approached from the Haines Saddle direction. Graeme stopped the driver informing him the boat 

wasn't going to fit under the control point roof and he would have to go around. The driver 

proceeded to reverse, straight into a car that had come in behind. Solicitors became involved until it 

was pointed out the driver of the reversing vehicle did not have any side mirrors, and it was his 

obligation to check before reversing. On yet other occasions we would get speedsters coming out of 

the Devil Cove area. They would cross the double lines below the new control centre and speed 

uphill past the centre using the downhill lanes. 

 

There was a relatively new besser block dry-pit 

toilet near the head of Coller Bay when I arrived 

in 1962. Rather odorous, an early task was to 

provide a water supply to enable this to be 

converted to a septic system by local tradesmen 

Webster and Hickmott. 

 
 

An early view from 'our' house showing the 

original toilet block and water tanks. Snowfalls 

did occur, but were not common. 

 

 

A pump was installed below and slightly west of 

the toilet. Piping connected it to two 1000 gallon 

water tanks, and reticulated back to the toilet. I 

then excavated trenches by hand both easterly and 

westerly and installed garden hose to provide 

water at low pressure to small picnic areas. 

Variable water levels in the lake indicated this 

arrangement couldn't be more than a temporary 

measure. A bore was drilled near the toilet block 

(left of the two tanks seen above) and this 

provided another short term water supply. 
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Local builders Webster and Hickmott were contracted to build 'our' new house and, soon after, two 

new identical amenities blocks at Lakeside (1967) and Devil Cove (1968) respectively.  One ton gas 

tanks were installed to provide hot water and lighting. I had to obtain a weekly reading of the 

volume of remaining gas. 

 

There were many strict regulations relating to the placement of these tanks. Tankers coming in to 

refill could only drive in and complete a turning circle; they were not allowed to reverse. These 

amenities blocks complete with hot water quickly drew a large increase in visitation but the more 

subtle change ï in my eyes, at least ï was to see family oriented groups coming rather than the male 

dominated fishing fraternity. 

 

A major attempt ï for the time - to provide  water for developments across the whole southern side 

of Coller Bay saw a 3hp motor and jet pump installed to access the deeper water in  Stockyard Bay 

in 1966-67. Water was pumped southerly around this small bay and up the hill to a new 30,000 

gallon concrete tank. This water was then reticulated easterly by Fred Radford and myself to the 

proposed Lakeside Camping area, and westerly to the head of Coller Bay with a branch up to my 

house. 

 

The principle of a jet pump was to pump water down a length of 4'' pipe and around a venturi jet. 

The water then travelled back up a second such pipe past the pump and up the hill to the tank.  The 

small petrol motor provided didn't have the capacity to run for the long hours in all temperatures 

and created many problems for me at peak times.  Replacement motors, then larger petrol motors 

were supplied in following years until, finally, a diesel motor was installed. This unit tended to be 

overpowered and, as it wasn't operating under full load, created its own problems. Much of the 2ò 

reticulation piping was installed by repeatedly ripping behind the tractor, then physically pulling the 

pipe beneath the loosened ground by means of a metal loop and cap screwed onto a polythene end 

connector on the point of a rabbit ripper. My growing son Wayne would often assist me with cutting 

and joining the polythene pipe extensions. 

 

There was a slow awakening within the district community that the national park was creating work. 

Fred Radford, a local man, was appointed full time to assist me operate the park. A likeable, easy 

going ex serviceman he had formerly worked part time at peak periods prior to my arrival. A former 

shire engineer was employed to supervise major construction 

works. Several young university students were employed at 

peak periods to handle toilet cleaning and rubbish removal. 

All of this was having a very positive effect on local business 

people who sought permits to supply various goods to the 

campers. The UT Creek road leading to the park was 

progressively improved by widening and later by sealing to 

carry the increasing and sometimes heavy traffic while the 

road from Haines Saddle to Coller Bay also had to be 

widened prior to sealing. 

 

Photo: looking towards Haines Saddle at mid right. 
 

The provision of 240 volt electricity was a great leap forward 

for us personally in its availability 24 hours a day, and not 

having to put up with the restricted use and noise of a diesel 

generator in the workshop. A limit to the amount of electricity 

available was imposed which would allow for domestic use 
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plus power to service a proposed kiosk, but not for a full scale camping area. 

 

A rocket was fired ï as seen here in 1966 ï with a line attached, somewhat akin to early rescues of 

shipwrecked mariners from around our coastline, and the single wire winched across the valleys and 

erected on poles. This type of electricity supply line is known as a single wire earth return line, or 

SWER line. 

 

The first launching ramp was constructed by workmen from the Alexandra Shire under the 

supervision of Shire Engineer Lew Ton. A rapid rise in the lake saw each concrete slab covered 

within a day or two of pouring, which was ideal for curing the concrete. The building of the ramp 

was to prove rather fortuitous not long after when a float plane, landing in Coller Bay, holed one of 

its pontoons. The roaring sound of the hard working motor indicated just how lucky the pilot of the 

plane had been as it taxied across the bay needing extra power to exit the water with its water 

logged pontoon. At the ramp the pilot asked if I could telephone the Civil Aviation Authority on his 

behalf. Not having encountered such a matter before I was perplexed when they asked me was it 'an 

incident, or an accident'. They despatched an investigator to personally check what had happened. 

 

Various government unemployment schemes were utilised at different periods over the years and, at 

times, there were several local men on the payroll involved in a variety of works. Some names I 

recall include Angus Simpson, Lee Stickels and Wally Blencoe. While different staff were involved 

in sign construction for other parks Wally, a visually impaired person, was eventually employed on 

this task on a full time basis. Greg Goschnik, brothers Mark and Robert Paul, Jack Coppinger (who 

had been a Patrol Officer in Papua New Guinea and went on to work within other parks in Vic., N.T. 

and Qld) was making pre-fabricated toilets for other parks. Joe and Dianne? (who married while 

they were working at the park) and brothers Mike and Gil Field (who went on to work in 

interpretation within Qld. and WA national parks departments and Dennis Doyle were others.  Fred 

Radford would often bring some of these men to work in his own car. Some of these casual staff 

were appointed full time in later years; others I could have done without. 

 

I lined out a new Candlebark Nature Trail and this was developed and the gravel path formed by use 

of wheelbarrows (1968). At that time it was one of only a few such trails within the national parks 

of Victoria. A walking track to Point Mead was constructed followed by another similar benched 

track to Cook Point, all by hand work. Here again the Eildon Water Reserve Committee would 

underwrite the wages paid for this work when official schemes cut out. The Cook Point track was 

later extended around the foreshore to Stone Bay also using EWR funds. 

 

Left: Sandra Cumming, Mrs Cumming, myself, 

unknown. 

 Afternoon tea on the 'esplanade' in front of the 

evolving Devils Cove camping area with lots of 

new trees showing. 

 

 

A larger works area and shed was constructed 

along the old access road and we were able to 

take on extra works for other parks such as sign 

construction and making pre-fabricated single and 

double toilets. A small cottage was transported in 

from Ferntree Gully as accommodation for full 

time staff. It almost didn't arrive as, before leaving, it was not issued with a certificate to show it 

was free of rat infestation. Another staff house was then built in the same area. An incinerator was 




















































